
Rev. Proc. 99–32

SUMMARY:  This document contains a
new revenue procedure that sets forth the
Service’s position regarding adjustments
that may be made to conform the accounts
of taxpayers to reflect allocations made
under section 482 of the Internal Revenue
Code.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION:

Background

In Announcement 99–1, 1999–2 I.R.B.
11, the Internal Revenue Service invited
comment on a revision of Rev. Proc.
65–17, 1965–1 C.B. 833, on conforming a
taxpayer’s accounts to reflect a primary
adjustment under section 482 of the Inter-
nal Revenue Code.  The comments re-
ceived and changes finally adopted in this
revenue procedure are summarized below.

Explanation of Provisions

A.  Taxpayer-Initiated Primary
Adjustments

In furtherance of the overall goal of
promoting upfront compliance with the
arm’s length standard, Announcement
99–1 proposed providing a mechanism
for taxpayers to conform their accounts in
connection with taxpayer-initiated (as
well as Service-initiated) primary adjust-
ments, without the Federal income tax
consequences of the secondary adjust-
ments that would otherwise result under
section 482.  Commentators welcomed
this proposal and it is finally adopted in
this revenue procedure.  Accordingly, tax-
payers may elect, by filing a statement
with their Federal income their tax re-
turns, to apply revenue procedure treat-
ment for taxpayer-initiated upward and
downward adjustments of taxable income
pursuant to section 1.482–1(a)(3) of the
Treasury regulations, in connection with
inbound, outbound, and certain foreign-
to-foreign controlled transactions.  Elec-
tion of revenue procedure treatment
through such a statement shall be binding
on the taxpayer.

B. Offsets

Announcement 99–1 proposed elimi-
nating dividend offsets and making ac-
count treatment the sole means to repatri-
ate the cash attributable to a primary
adjustment, without the Federal income
tax consequences of secondary adjust-
ments.  Some commentators supported
this proposal on the ground that dividend
paying policies are independent of transfer
pricing.  Other commentators, however,
expressed the view that elimination of div-
idend offsets would discourage current
repatriation of earnings, prolong transfer
pricing disputes, and pose problems when
payment of a form of income is restricted
under foreign law.  Others suggested that
permitting offsets in connection with tax-
payer-initiated adjustments would be con-
sistent with upfront compliance with the
arm’s length standard.

In response to these comments, this
revenue procedure allows taxpayers to
offset accounts by distributions, including
those that would otherwise be dividends,
in the same year as that to which a tax-
payer-initiated primary adjustment re-

lates, provided the offset treatment is
claimed on a timely-filed income tax re-
turn (including extensions).  In addition,
offsets may be claimed for distributions in
the year in which a return is filed report-
ing a taxpayer-initiated adjustment or in
the year a closing agreement is entered
into in connection with a Service-initiated
adjustment.  Offsets are also permitted by
means of entries offsetting bona fide
debts and capital contributions.  No off-
sets are allowed with respect to a year for
which an income tax return has already
been filed, except for pre-effective date
years as described below.  Offsets are
treated as prepayments of the interest and
principal of an account established under
the revenue procedure for all Federal in-
come tax purposes, regardless of their
characterization under foreign law.

In the Service’s view, these changes are
consistent with the overall goal of upfront
compliance with the arm’s length stan-
dard and reduce any disincentive to repa-
triate earnings.  Moreover, they improve
administrability by dispensing with the
need to reverse tax effects reported on
prior income tax returns, as was required
with the dividend offset pursuant to Rev.
Proc. 65–17.

The Service recognizes that a domestic
subsidiary of a foreign parent may claim
an offset pursuant to this revenue proce-
dure by reason of a distribution as to
which the subsidiary withheld tax in ac-
cordance with its obligations pursuant to
section 1442 of the Code.  In such a case,
the Service anticipates that the foreign
parent will be able to file an income tax
return to obtain a refund of such with-
holding tax.

The Service intends that offset treat-
ment pursuant to this revenue procedure
shall be the exclusive means of addressing
the situations in which payments of cer-
tain forms of income are restricted under
foreign law that are described in Example
2 and Example 3 of section 1.482–
1(h)(2)(v) of the Treasury regulations.

C.  Effective Date and Transitional
Treatment

Announcement 99–1 proposed that the
revised revenue procedure be prospec-
tively effective for taxable years begin-
ning after its publication.  Commentators
suggested that liberal transitional rules be
provided for application of revenue pro-
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cedure treatment in connection with tax-
payer-initiated adjustments for pre-effec-
tive date taxable years.

In response to these comments, the
final revised revenue procedure published
in this document provides that for taxable
years prior to the taxable year that in-
cludes the date of publication, taxpayers
shall be permitted to use a reasonable in-
terpretation of the principles of Rev. Proc.
65–17 for purposes of conforming their
accounts to reflect a taxpayer-initiated
primary adjustment.  The Service consid-
ers an interpretation that applies the final
revised revenue procedure or its general
principles to be such a reasonable inter-
pretation of Rev. Proc. 65–17.  The Ser-
vice also considers that a reasonable inter-
pretation would include the permission of
a taxpayer-initiated offset by reason of a
distribution reported as a dividend on a
prior income tax return for the taxable
year to which the primary adjustment re-
lates, provided the subsequent treatment
reverses any previously claimed tax ef-
fects associated with such dividend in ac-
cordance with the principles of section
4.01 of Rev. Proc. 65–17.

For taxable years that include the date
of publication of this revenue procedure,
a taxpayer may elect to apply all of the
provisions of this revenue procedure.
Otherwise, Rev. Proc. 65–17 applies for
such taxable years in accordance with its
terms.  In such cases, revenue procedure
treatment for taxpayer-initiated adjust-
ments will necessitate a closing agree-
ment with the Service.

D.  Penalty Condition

Announcement 99–1 proposed to sub-
stitute inapplicability of any penalty
under section 6662(e), for absence of a
principal tax avoidance purpose required
under Rev. Proc. 65–17, as the condition
for revenue procedure treatment.  Com-
mentators criticized the requirement of
any condition for various reasons, includ-
ing that such condition would inappropri-
ately expand the section 6662(e) penalty
and may yield apparently arbitrary re-
sults.  Other commentators suggested that
the determination of the inapplicability of
the penalty was problematic in the case of
a taxpayer-initiated adjustment.

This revenue procedure removes the
penalty condition in the case of taxpayer-
initiated adjustments, but retains the con-

dition for Service-initiated adjustments,
including such adjustments as result from
examination of taxpayer-initiated adjust-
ments.  The condition is neither an expan-
sion of the penalty, nor arbitrary, but,
rather, it is a reasonable tax administra-
tion restriction on availability of the rev-
enue procedure treatment.  In the Ser-
vice’s view the penalty condition of this
revenue procedure is more objective than
absence of a principal tax avoidance pur-
pose under Rev. Proc. 65–17 and, more-
over, is consistent with the goal of upfront
compliance.

E.  Other Changes and Clarifications

As proposed by Announcement 99–1,
the revenue procedure clarifies that a for-
eign tax credit shall be allowed for any
foreign withholding tax with respect to
the repayment of the principal or interest
of the account to the extent and subject to
the limitations provided under section 901
of the Code.  The amount of any payment
or prepayment of an account established
under the revenue procedure is considered
to include the amount of such foreign
withholding tax.  The revenue procedure
does not adopt comments that allowance
of a section 901 credit for a foreign with-
holding tax should be without regard to
whether a taxpayer exhausts all effective
and practical remedies, including invoca-
tion of competent authority procedures.
This is a requirement under the applicable
regulations.  Treas. Reg. § 1.901–2(e)(5).

Persons eligible for revenue procedure
treatment are limited to “United States
taxpayers,” i.e., either a domestic corpo-
ration or a foreign corporation that is, or
is treated as, engaged in a trade or busi-
ness within the United States.  Controlled
transactions between a controlled foreign
corporation of a domestic corporation and
a foreign related corporation are also eli-
gible for treatment under the revenue pro-
cedure.  Transactions with noncorporate
persons, for example, a transaction be-
tween a partnership and its controlling
corporate partner, are not covered by the
revenue procedure, but will be the subject
of further study by the Service.

Accounts under the revenue procedure
are set up, and offsets are permitted, be-
tween the related corporation and the
United States taxpayer, or any member of
its affiliated group.  See Rev. Proc. 70–23,
1970–2 C.B. 505, and Rev. Proc. 71–35,

1971–2 C.B. 573, both superseded by this
revenue procedure.  The revenue proce-
dure clarifies application of the safe har-
bor interest rates in the case of interest on
accounts.  Where an account is paid in the
form of term debt, such debt will be con-
sidered a new obligation commencing
with a new term; however, payment by
means of term debt shall be respected
only to the extent the debt qualifies in
substance as bona fide debt under applica-
ble debt-equity rules.  The revenue proce-
dure provides that interest on accounts is
includible in the income of the obligee on
the accrual basis regardless of the
obligee’s method of accounting.  See Rev.
Proc. 72–48, 1972–2 C.B. 829, super-
seded by this revenue procedure.  Ac-
count interest is deductible by the obligor,
but subject to applicable limitations in-
cluding sections 163(e)(3) and 267(a)(3)
of the Code.  Rules are prescribed for de-
termining the currency in which the prin-
cipal and interest of an account must be
denominated, which generally will be the
U.S. dollar.

Other conforming changes are made to
incorporate the provisions of other vari-
ous progeny of Rev. Proc. 65–17 that are
superseded by this revenue procedure.
Coordination of revenue procedure treat-
ment and the competent authority process
and the advance pricing agreement pro-
gram will be considered in connection
with the revision and updating of the rev-
enue procedures governing those
processes.  See generally Rev. Proc.
96–13, 1996–1 C.B. 616; Rev. Proc.
96–14, 1996–1 C.B. 626; and Rev. Proc.
96–53, 1996–2 C.B. 375.

*  *  *  *  *

SECTION 1. PURPOSE

Pursuant to section 1.482–1(g)(3) of
the Income Tax Regulations, this revenue
procedure prescribes the applicable pro-
cedures for the repatriation of cash by a
United States taxpayer via an interest-
bearing account receivable or payable
(the “account”) in an amount correspond-
ing to the amount allocated to, or from,
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such taxpayer under section 482 of the In-
ternal Revenue Code (the “Code”) from,
or to, a related person with respect to a
controlled transaction.  Additionally, cir-
cumstances are prescribed in which a
United States taxpayer may treat an ac-
count as offset (the “offset”) in whole or
part by the amount of a bona fide debt,
distribution, or capital contribution be-
tween the taxpayer and such related per-
son.  Under this revenue procedure, tax-
payers whose taxable income has been
adjusted under section 482 of the Code
are generally permitted to make certain
adjustments to conform their accounts to
reflect the section 482 allocation.  The
conditions for treatment under this rev-
enue procedure are set forth in section 3,
the adjustments to be made or allowed are
described in section 4 (for Internal Rev-
enue Service as well as taxpayer-initiated
adjustments), and the prescribed proce-
dures are set forth in section 5.

SEC. 2. BACKGROUND AND SCOPE

Section 482 of the Code gives the Inter-
nal Revenue Service authority to “distrib-
ute, apportion or allocate gross income,
deductions, credits, or allowances” among
certain related organizations, trades or
businesses if it “determines that such dis-
tribution, apportionment, or allocation is
necessary in order to prevent evasion of
taxes or clearly to reflect the income” of
any such entity.  Absent a United States
taxpayer’s election of treatment under this
revenue procedure, an adjustment under
section 482 (the “primary adjustment”)
entails secondary adjustments to conform
the taxpayer’s accounts to reflect the pri-
mary adjustment.  These secondary adjust-
ments may result in adverse tax conse-
quences to the taxpayer.  For example, an
allocation of income under section 482
from a foreign parent corporation to its do-
mestic subsidiary corporation would entail
a deemed distribution from the domestic
subsidiary to its foreign parent in an
amount equal to the primary adjustment in
the year for which the allocation is made.
The deemed distribution would be treated
as dividend income to the foreign parent
to the extent of the earnings and profits of
the domestic subsidiary, as recomputed
after taking into account the primary ad-
justment.  Under section 881 of the Code,
the foreign parent would be subject to a
30-percent tax liability (as reduced by any

applicable income tax treaty), and under
section 1442 of the Code, the domestic
subsidiary would be a withholding agent
required to withhold the tax.  See Rev.
Rul. 82–80, 1982–1 C.B. 89; Treas. Reg. 
§ 1.1441–2(e)(2).  This revenue procedure
allows the United States taxpayer to repa-
triate the cash attributable to a primary ad-
justment via an account without the Fed-
eral income tax consequences of the
secondary adjustments that would other-
wise result from the primary adjustment.

Additionally, section 1.482–1(a)(3) of
the Income Tax Regulations permits a
controlled taxpayer to report an arm’s
length result for controlled transactions
based upon prices different from those ac-
tually charged.  If the adjustment results
in an increase in taxable income, the in-
creased income may be reported by the
taxpayer at any time.  If the adjustment
results in a decrease in taxable income
(after appropriate accounting for section
1059A of the Code), the arm’s length re-
sult may be reported on a timely filed re-
turn (including extensions).  A United
States taxpayer can avail itself of the
treatment provided by this revenue proce-
dure to mitigate the Federal income tax
consequences of the secondary adjust-
ments that would otherwise result from
the taxpayer’s “self-initiated” primary ad-
justment.  In the case of a taxpayer-initi-
ated adjustment, a United States taxpayer
may, in accordance with section 4.02 of
this revenue procedure, use an offset in
combination with an account to effectuate
the repatriation of the cash attributable to
the primary adjustment without the Fed-
eral income tax consequences of the sec-
ondary adjustments that would otherwise
result from the primary adjustment.  The
United States taxpayer is bound by its
election of treatment under the revenue
procedure.  The taxpayer-initiated adjust-
ment for the treatment provided under the
revenue procedure will be subject to re-
view and adjustment, and to possible im-
position of the section 6662(e) or (h)
penalty, by the Service upon examination.

This revenue procedure applies in situ-
ations where an adjustment is made under
section 482 of the Code, as well as to Ser-
vice-initiated adjustments made under
sections 61 or 162 of the Code, provided
the adjustment could have been made
under section 482 of the Code.  All refer-
ences in this revenue procedure to section

482 of the Code will be deemed to include
sections 61 and 162 of the Code, except
when the context or express language in-
dicates or provides otherwise.

Any reference in this revenue proce-
dure to an increase or decrease in, or an
adjustment of, taxable income shall also
be deemed a reference, in an appropriate
case, to a reduction or increase in, or an
adjustment of, a taxpayer’s loss.

Any reference in this revenue proce-
dure to the Service shall be deemed a ref-
erence to the office within the Service that
has jurisdiction over the Federal income
tax return filed for the taxable year for
which the primary adjustment is made.

For purposes of this revenue procedure,
a “United States taxpayer” is a domestic
corporation, or a foreign corporation that
is, or is treated as, engaged in trade or
business within the United States.

For purposes of this revenue procedure,
an increase or decrease, or an adjustment
of, the taxable income of a United States
taxpayer that is a domestic corporation
pursuant to section 482 of the Code shall
be deemed to include an allocation of an
amount to, or from, a related person
(being a corporation as defined in section
7701(a)(3) of the Code), from, or to, a
foreign corporation that is a controlled
foreign corporation within the meaning of
section 957 of the Code solely by reason
of ownership of such foreign corpora-
tion’s stock by such domestic corporation
(or any member of the affiliated group
within the meaning of section 1504(a) of
the Code in which such domestic corpora-
tion is included) with respect to a con-
trolled transaction.  In the latter circum-
stances, the parties to any account
established under section 4.01 shall be
such controlled foreign corporation and
such related person, and for purposes of
section 4.01(2) the requirement to accrue
and include, or deduct, interest in, or
from, taxable income shall mean account-
ing for such interest for all Federal in-
come tax purposes that may affect the de-
termination of the taxable income or tax
liability of such domestic corporation, in-
cluding, for example, the computation of
earnings and profits, subpart F income,
and the foreign tax credit provided under
section 901 of the Code.

Treatment under this revenue proce-
dure shall not be denied solely by reason
of the fact a corporation under State law is
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in existence for the purpose of winding up
its affairs, where such corporation, subse-
quent to its liquidation, was a corporation
from, or to, which an amount was allo-
cated pursuant to section 482 of the Code.

SEC. 3. CONDITIONS FOR
TREATMENT UNDER THIS
REVENUE PROCEDURE

A United States taxpayer described in
section 5 shall qualify for the treatment
provided in this revenue procedure only if
it satisfies the conditions described in this
section 3.

.01 A United States taxpayer described
in section 5.01 shall qualify for the treat-
ment provided in this revenue procedure
if the taxable income of such United
States taxpayer is adjusted by the Internal
Revenue Service under section 482 and
no penalty under section 6662(e)(1)(B) or
(h) of the Code on account of such pri-
mary adjustment is asserted and, if chal-
lenged, finally sustained.  In the case of
an adjustment under section 61 or 162,
this condition will be deemed to be satis-
fied if no penalty could have been sus-
tained under section 6662(e)(1)(B) or (h)
on account of the adjustment that could
have been made under section 482.

.02 A United States taxpayer described
in section 5.02 shall qualify for the treat-
ment provided in this revenue procedure,
provided that the taxpayer shall be bound
by its election of such treatment.

.03 A United States taxpayer shall not
qualify under sections 3.01 or 3.02 for the
treatment provided in this revenue proce-
dure if any part of any underpayment of
tax by such taxpayer for the taxable year
involved in the section 482 allocation is
due to fraud.

SEC. 4. ADJUSTMENTS TO BE MADE
OR ALLOWED

.01 Account, interest, currency, and
payment. If a United States taxpayer
qualifying under section 3 complies with
the requirements of section 5, such tax-
payer (or any member of the affiliated
group within the meaning of section
1504(a) of the Code in which such tax-
payer is included) shall be permitted to
establish an interest-bearing account re-
ceivable from, or payable to, the related
person (being a corporation as defined in
section 7701(a)(3) of the Code) from, or

to, whom the section 482 allocation is
made with respect to a controlled transac-
tion in an amount equal to the primary ad-
justment for each of the years in which an
allocation is made.  The account may be
established and paid in accordance with
this revenue procedure without the Fed-
eral income tax consequences of the sec-
ondary adjustments that would otherwise
result from the primary adjustment.  The
account shall:

(1) be deemed to have been created as
of the last day of the taxpayer’s taxable
year for which the primary adjustment is
made;

(2) bear interest at an arm’s length rate,
computed in the manner provided in sec-
tion 1.482–2(a)(2) of the regulations,
from the day after the date the account is
deemed to have been created to the date
of payment.  For purposes of section
1.482–2(a)(2)(iii), where applicable, the
account shall be considered to be a loan or
advance having a term extending from the
day after the date the account is deemed
to have been created through the expira-
tion of the 90-day period required in sec-
tion 5.  The interest so computed shall be
accrued and included by the obligee in
taxable income for each taxable year dur-
ing which the account is deemed out-
standing, regardless of whether the
obligee uses the cash receipts and dis-
bursements method of accounting or the
accrual method of accounting.  The inter-
est so computed shall be accrued and de-
ducted (subject to applicable limitations)
by the obligor from taxable income for
each taxable year during which the ac-
count is deemed outstanding;

(3) be expressed, both as to principal
and interest, in the functional currency of
a qualified business unit, as defined in
section 1.989(a)–1 of the regulations,
through which the controlled transaction
was carried out, if the residence of such
qualified business unit, as defined in sec-
tion 988(a)(3)(B)(ii), is the United States.
If the residence of both of the qualified
business units through which the con-
trolled transaction was carried out is the
United States, then the account shall be
expressed, both as to principal and inter-
est, in the functional currency of such
U.S. resident qualified business unit of
the obligee.  If the residence of both of the
qualified business units through which the
controlled transaction was carried out is a

country other than the United States, then
the account shall be expressed, both as to
principal and interest, in the functional
currency of such non-U.S. resident quali-
fied business unit of the corporation that
is a domestic corporation, or if both cor-
porations are domestic corporations, or
neither corporation is a domestic corpora-
tion, then in the functional currency of
such non-U.S. resident qualified business
unit of the obligee;

(4) be paid within the 90-day period re-
quired in section 5, or treated as prepaid
by offset prior to that time as provided in
section 4.02.  Payment within the 90-day
period must be in the form of money, a
written debt obligation payable at a fixed
date and bearing interest at an arm’s
length rate determined in the manner pro-
vided in section 1.482–2(a)(2) of the reg-
ulations, or an accounting entry offsetting
such account against an existing bona fide
debt between the United States taxpayer
(or member of its affiliated group) and the
related person.  Any such payment within
the 90-day period, and any such prepay-
ment prior to that time pursuant to section
4.02, shall be treated as a payment of the
account for all Federal income tax pur-
poses, regardless of its characterization
under foreign law.  For example, to the
extent that an account is offset pursuant to
section 4.02, by a distribution that would
otherwise have constituted a dividend,
such distribution shall cease to qualify as
a dividend under section 316 of the Code
or as a dividend for any Federal income
tax purpose; for instance, no foreign tax
shall be deemed to have been paid with
respect thereto under section 902 of the
Code for the purpose of the credit allowed
under section 901 of the Code and no div-
idend received deduction shall be allowed
with respect thereto under sections 241
through 247 of the Code.  An amount in-
cludible in income under section 551 or
951 of the Code shall not be considered a
distribution for purposes of this paragraph
or section 4.02.

A foreign tax credit shall be allowed
for any foreign withholding tax with re-
spect to the repayment of the principal or
interest of the account to the extent and
subject to the limitations provided under
section 901 of the Code.  See Treas. Reg. 
§§ 1.901–2(e)(5) and 1.904–6(a)(1)(iv).

.02 Offset. All or part of the interest
and principal of an account may be
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treated as prepaid prior to the beginning
of the 90-day period required in section 5
to the extent of an accounting entry off-
setting such account against a bona fide
debt between the United States taxpayer
(or member of its affiliated group) and the
related person, or to the extent of any dis-
tribution of property or contribution to
capital between such parties, where the
offsetting entry, the distribution, or the
capital contribution occurs during the tax-
able year in which occurs the execution of
the closing agreement on behalf of the
Commissioner (in a case under section
5.01), or during the taxable year in which
occurs the date on which the United
States taxpayer files the return reporting
the primary adjustment (in a case under
section 5.02), or during the taxable year
for which the section 482 allocation is
made (in a case under section 5.02, but
subject to the provisions stated in the next
two sentences).  For purposes of this rev-
enue procedure, any offset of the account
by reason of such a bona fide debt, distri-
bution, or capital contribution during the
taxable year for which the section 482 al-
location is made shall be treated as a pre-
payment of the account made as of the be-
ginning of the day after the date the
account is deemed to have been created.
No untimely or amended returns will be
permitted to claim offset treatment by rea-
son of such a bona fide debt, distribution,
or capital contribution during the taxable
year for which the section 482 allocation
is made.

.03 Primary adjustment not affected.A
United States taxpayer’s election to avail
itself of the provisions of this revenue
procedure shall in no way affect the pri-
mary adjustment under section 482 of the
Code.  Such election shall, however, af-
fect the taxpayer’s taxable income and
credits to the extent indicated by section
4.01 and eliminate the collateral effects of
secondary adjustments, such as those de-
scribed in section 2.

SEC. 5. PROCEDURES TO BE
FOLLOWED

.01 Cases pending with the Internal
Revenue Service.

(1) If a United States taxpayer whose
taxable income has been adjusted by the
Internal Revenue Service pursuant to sec-
tion 482 of the Code desires to avail itself
of the treatment provided in section 4, it

must file a request in writing with the
Service before closing action is taken on
the primary adjustment.  For purposes of
this revenue procedure, the first occur-
ring of the following shall constitute
“closing action”:

(a) Execution and acceptance of Form
870-AD, Offer of Waiver of Restrictions
on Assessment and Collection of Defi-
ciency in Tax and of Acceptance of
Overassessment, or execution of a closing
agreement relative to the section 482 allo-
cation;

(b) Stipulation of a section 482 alloca-
tion in the Tax Court of the United States;

(c) Expiration of the statute of limita-
tions on assessments for the year to which
the allocation applies;

(d) Final determination of tax liability
for the year to which the allocation relates
by offer-in-compromise, closing agree-
ment, or court action.

(2) The request shall be signed by a
person having the authority to sign the
United States taxpayer’s Federal income
tax returns, and shall contain the follow-
ing:

(a) A statement that the taxpayer de-
sires the treatment provided by section 4
of this revenue procedure and the years
for which the treatment is requested;

(b) A description of the arrangements
or transactions, or the terms thereof,
which gave rise to the primary adjust-
ment;

(c) An offer to enter into a closing
agreement under section 7121 of the Code
as provided in section 5.01(4).

(3) The Service will determine whether
the United States taxpayer qualifies for
the requested treatment and inform the
taxpayer of its decision.

(4) If the Service concludes that section
4 of this revenue procedure properly ap-
plies, and if the amount of the primary ad-
justment has been agreed upon, the
United States taxpayer will be requested
to enter into a closing agreement under
section 7121 of the Code, establishing for
each year involved:

(a) The amount of the primary adjust-
ment;

(b) The amount and currency of, and
parties to, the account which the taxpayer
elects to establish under section 4.01;

(c) The amount of the interest on the
account includible in income, or de-
ductible, pursuant to section 4.01;

(d) The amount of any foreign tax
credit that the taxpayer will claim under
section 901 of the Code with respect to
payment of the principal or interest on an
account established pursuant to section
4.01;

(e) The manner of payment of the ac-
count pursuant to sections 4.01 and 4.02
and the taxpayer’s right to receive or make
such payment free of the Federal income
tax consequences of the secondary adjust-
ments that would otherwise result from
the primary adjustment, provided the pay-
ment of the balance of the account, after
taking into consideration any prepayment
pursuant to section 4.02 is made within 90
days after execution of the closing agree-
ment on behalf of the Commissioner.

.02 Cases of a United States taxpayer
reporting an adjustment pursuant to sec-
tion 1.482–1(a)(3) of the regulations.If a
United States taxpayer that has increased
or decreased its taxable income pursuant
to section 482 and section 1.482–1(a)(3)
of the regulations desires to avail itself of
the treatment provided in section 4, it
must file a statement with its Federal in-
come tax return reporting the primary ad-
justment:

(1) A statement that the taxpayer de-
sires the treatment provided by section 4
of this revenue procedure for the years in-
dicated and acknowledges that it is bound
by its election of such treatment;

(2) A description of the arrangements
or transactions, or the terms thereof,
which gave rise to the primary adjust-
ment;

(3) The amount of the primary adjust-
ment;

(4) The amount and nature of any cor-
relative allocation to each related person
from, or to, whom the section 482 alloca-
tion is made with respect to a controlled
transaction, and the corresponding ac-
count and treatment thereof by each such
related person that is consistent with the
treatment applied under this revenue pro-
cedure;

(5) The amount and currency of, and
parties to, the account which the taxpayer
elects to establish under section 4.01;

(6) The amount of interest on the ac-
count includible in income, or deductible,
pursuant to section 4.01 and the years of
such inclusion or deduction;

(7) The amount of any foreign tax credit
that the taxpayer will claim under section
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901 of the Code with respect to payment
of the principal or interest on an account
established pursuant to section 4.01;

(8) The manner of payment of the ac-
count pursuant to sections 4.01 and 4.02,
which shall be free of the Federal income
tax consequences of the secondary adjust-
ments that would otherwise result from
the primary adjustment, provided the pay-
ment of the balance of the account, after
taking into consideration any prepayment
pursuant to section 4.02, is made within
90 days of the date on which the taxpayer
files the return reporting the primary ad-
justment, and a statement that any such
payment within the 90-day period, and
any such prepayment prior to that time,
shall be treated as a payment of the ac-
count for all Federal income tax purposes,
regardless of its characterization under
foreign law.

.03 Cases pending before the Tax Court
of the United States.If a case reaches trial
status in the Tax Court and it is deter-
mined that the United States taxpayer is
entitled to the treatment provided in sec-
tion 4, the parties may stipulate or other-
wise arrange with the Court so that any
adjustment in tax for the years before the
Court will reflect the application of sec-
tion 4, provided the taxpayer executes the
required closing agreement.

.04 Cases within the jurisdiction of the
Department of Justice.If a United States
taxpayer files with the Service a request
for treatment under section 4, with respect
to a case within the jurisdiction of the De-
partment of Justice, the Service, through
its Chief Counsel, will recommend to the
Department of Justice the action to be
taken with respect to the taxpayer’s re-
quest.

SEC. 6. EFFECTIVE DATE

.01 In general.This revenue procedure
is effective for taxable years beginning
after August 23, 1999.

.02 Election for taxable year including
August 23, 1999.A United States taxpayer
may elect to apply all of the provisions of
this revenue procedure on its U.S. income
tax return for its taxable year including
August 23, 1999.

.03 Taxpayer-initiated adjustments for
taxable years prior to the taxable year in-
cluding August 23, 1999.A United States
taxpayer that increased or decreased its

taxable income pursuant to section 482
and section 1.482–1(a)(3) for a taxable
year prior to the taxable year including
August 23, 1999, shall be permitted to
apply the principles of Rev. Proc. 65-17,
1965–1 C.B. 833, and its progeny, in ac-
cordance with any reasonable interpreta-
tion thereof for purposes of conforming
accounts to reflect the taxpayer-initiated
primary adjustment.  The Service consid-
ers an interpretation that applies the final
revised revenue procedure published in
this document or its general principles to
be such a reasonable interpretation of
Rev. Proc. 65–17.

SEC. 7. EFFECT ON OTHER
DOCUMENTS

Rev. Proc. 65–17, 1965–1 C.B. 833, as
amended by Rev. Proc. 65–17 (Amend. I),
1966–2 C.B. 1211 and Rev. Proc. 65–17
(Amend. II), 1974–1 C.B. 411, is super-
seded. Rev. Proc. 65–31, 1965–2 C.B.
1024, Rev. Proc. 70–23, 1970–2 C.B.
505, Rev. Proc. 71–35, 1971–2 C.B. 573,
Rev. Proc. 72–22, 1972–1 C.B. 747, Rev.
Proc. 72–46, 1972–2 C.B. 827, Rev. Proc.
72–48, 1972–2 C.B. 829, Rev. Proc.
72–53, 1972–2 C.B. 833 and Rev. Rul.
82–80, 1982–1 C.B. 89, are superseded.
The references to Rev. Proc. 65–17 in
Rev. Proc. 68–16, 1968–1 C.B. 770, Rev.
Proc. 89–8, 1989–1 C.B. 778, Rev. Proc.
96–13, 1996–1 C.B. 616, Rev. Proc.
96–14, 1996–1 C.B. 626, and Rev. Proc.
96–53, 1996–2 C.B. 375, shall be treated
as references to this revenue procedure.

SEC. 8. DRAFTING INFORMATION

The principal author of this Revenue
Procedure is J. Peter Luedtke of the Of-
fice of the Associate Chief Counsel (Inter-
national).  For further information on this
revenue procedure, contact J. Peter
Luedtke at 202-874-1490 (not a toll-free
call) or write to CC:INTL:Br6, Room
3319, 950 L’Enfant Plaza South, SW,
Washington, DC 20024.

SEC. 9. PAPERWORK REDUCTION
ACT

The collections of information con-
tained in this revenue procedure have
been reviewed and approved by the Of-
fice of Management and Budget in accor-
dance with the Paperwork Reduction Act

(44 U.S.C. 3507) under control number
1545–1657.

An agency may not conduct or sponsor,
and a person is not required to respond to,
a collection of information unless the col-
lection of information displays a valid
OMB control number.

The collection of information in this
revenue procedure is in section 5.  This
information is required to determine
whether a United States taxpayer that has
made a primary adjustment under section
482 of the Code will be permitted to make
certain adjustments to conform their ac-
counts to reflect the section 482 alloca-
tion.  The collections of information are
required for a United States taxpayer to
obtain the Commissioner’s permission to
repatriate the cash attributable to a pri-
mary adjustment via an account without
the Federal income tax consequences of
the secondary adjustments that would oth-
erwise result from the primary adjust-
ment.  The likely respondents are busi-
nesses or other for-profit institutions.

The estimated total annual reporting
and/or recordkeeping burden is 1,620
hours.

The estimated annual burden per re-
spondent/recordkeeper varies from 8
hours to 10 hours depending on individual
circumstances, with an estimated average
of 9 hours.  The estimated number of re-
spondents and/or recordkeepers is 180.

The estimated annual frequency of re-
sponses is on occasion.

Books or records relating to a collec-
tion of information must be retained as
long as their contents may become mater-
ial in the administration of any internal
revenue law.  Generally, tax returns and
tax return information are confidential, as
required by 26 U.S.C. 6103.
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